

JORDAN

Quick Facts

Population: 10,820,644 (July 2020 est.)

Area: 89,342 sq km

Ethnic Groups: Jordanian 69.3%, Syrian 13.3%, Palestinian 6.7%, Egyptian 6.7%, Iraqi 1.4%, other 2.6% (includes

Armenian, Circassian) (2015 est.)

Government Type: Parliamentary constitutional monarchy GDP (official exchange rate): \$40.13 billion (2017 est.)

Source: CIA World FactBook (Last Updated August 2020)

Introduction

Jordan has faced a growing challenge to its stability in recent years from violent Islamist groups. The Kingdom has weathered the collapse of order in neighboring nations, first in Iraq and more recently in Syria, as well as the accompanying rise of the Islamic State terrorist group in both countries. These developments were accompanied by large-scale refugee flows, which have upset the Kingdom's demographic balance and which could still destabilize its social structure.

For its part, the Jordanian regime has long waged a wide-ranging and determined ideological struggle against radical Islamic organizations on its soil. In this contest, the Kingdom has sought to de-legitimize Salafi-jihadi ideology while disseminating a brand of moderate traditional Islam. Nevertheless, the large and easily radicalized Palestinian component of the country's population, the influence of the Muslim Brotherhood offshoot in the country, and Salafi jihadi trends from Iraq and Syria all pose real and imminent threats to the stability of the Kingdom.

ISLAMIST ACTIVITY

Islam has been a part of the political life of Jordan for the country's entire modern history. In 1921, the British crafted the Emirate of Transjordan, with King Abdallah I as the new nation's king. Abdallah's Islamic identity, as well as the Hashemite family's connections to the Prophet Muhammad's tribe, was and continues to be a central source of the monarchy's legitimacy. Abdallah and his grandson Hussein presented themselves as deeply religious Muslims, publicly praying, taking part in rituals, and preforming the *Hajj* pilgrimage. In 1952, the Jordanian constitution made Islam the kingdom's official religion and stipulated that the king must be a Muslim, born of Muslim parents. The constitution also established *sharia* as a key legal framework of the kingdom. Notably, however, *sharia* was never considered the sole source of legal legitimacy.¹

The radical Islamic camp in Jordan is composed of two separate – though frequently overlapping – wings. The first is the main body of Jordanian Islamists, which has been affiliated with the Muslim Brotherhood (MB). The second is the radical Salafi-*jihadi* movement, traditionally embodied by al-Qaeda and more recently also by supporters of the Islamic State (IS).

The radical Islamic camp in Jordan largely draws its strength from a diverse array of sources and circumstances within Jordanian society. Foremost among them are: its own significant organizational infrastructure inside the country; the indirect influence and public sympathy from the wider activities of the MB; the inflammatory influence of the wars in Iraq and Syria; the ongoing Arab conflict with Israel; and the rise of Islamism across the region following the Arab Spring.

The Muslim Brotherhood

The Muslim Brotherhood is deeply rooted in Jordan, and is one of the country's largest Islamic collectives, currently counting more than 10,000 members among its various factions.² The group's (formerly) healthy relationship with the central government and the crown allowed it to establish a broad *dawa* (proselytization) network of civil society organizations and charities,³ operating via the social welfare services of the Islamic Center Charity Society (ICCS).⁴ Since the emergence of the Jordanian Brotherhood in 1946, which formally adopted the name "Muslim Brotherhood Group" (MBG) in 1953, internal fissures and disarray over the direction of the organization have marred the its efforts.

Much of the Brotherhood's Jordan branch's formal politics has been channeled through the Islamic Action Front (IAF). Today the party and its bloc hold 15 seats – 10 of which are held by the IAF – in Jordan's 130-person parliament,⁵ making it the largest opposition party in Jordanian government. This relative position of authority follows two cycles of IAF restraint, as the group boycotted the 2010 and 2013 elections in protest over allegedly biased referendum laws.⁶

Before the 2016 elections, the IAF updated its political platform to encompass a more secular and pragmatic narrative: IAF elections chairman Murad Adayle was quoted in an interview with the *Jordan Times* (which has since been removed from the outlet's website) that the party's 'main challenge would be to outperform former municipal leaders, which "cannot be achieved through ideologies." The decision is in keeping with the National Coalition for Reform (NCR), an electoral body comprised of Jordanian religious and ethnic minority groups, of which the IAF is a member. Despite the recent decision by the Jordanian Court of Cassation to dissolve the country's Muslim Brotherhood branch (described in detail below), the IAF has been permitted to exist – at least so far.

Platform changes of this variety, which have brought the IAF further into the Jordanian political mainstream, continued after the 2016 elections; in January 2017, for instance, both the Muslim Brotherhood and the IAF declared an end to their boycott of the U.S.¹⁰ Subsequently, in June 2019, the IAF adopted political positions that, unlike previous ones, did not perpetuate demands for constitutional amendments to undermine the authority of the King. The IAF's published opinion deemed the Jordanian constitution to be "very important and advanced," and also said that "Extremism and radicalization are rejected and are condemned at the moral and human levels."¹¹

In October 2012, internal fissures within the Muslim Brotherhood led to the formation of the Zam Zam Initiative. When the new entity was announced, its stated goals were encapsulated in five "phases." These included: the recruitment of new cadres and membership, including youth; launching a manifesto and laying down internal laws; a new political project, and; the pursuit of participation in national institutions and partnership with the government. In 2013, the Zam Zam Initiative entered formal politics with the formation of the National Congress Party, otherwise known as Zamzam, and would go on to win 5 seats in the 2016 elections. In April 2014, ten of the Initiative's leading members were expelled from the Muslim Brotherhood Group's ranks after calling for then-MBG Secretary General Hammam Saeed's removal.

Zamzam is currently chaired by Dr. Rahil al Gharaibeh, one of several prominent Muslim Brotherhood figures identified by former Wilson Center visiting journalist Tarq Alnaimat as part of the organization's

"pragmatic doves," calls for a domestic focus, allegiance to Jordan's crown government, and cooperation with the country's other political parties.¹⁵

Among those expelled by the Muslim Brotherhood Group was Abdul Majid Thuneibat, who would go on to form the Muslim Brotherhood Society (MBS, also known as the Muslim Brotherhood Association) in 2015. Due to its stated goal of greater allegiance to the Jordanian Crown, Thuneibat's faction received a license to operate in Jordan, while the MBG did not. As pointed out by the Counter Extremism Project, "The move also restricted the MBG from holding public events, prompting the group to cancel a May 2015 rally that would have marked its 70th anniversary.... That July, the Jordanian Department of Land and Survey seized seven MBG properties and transferred them to the MBS." 17

The MBG was formally dissolved by the Jordanian judicial system in July 2020.¹⁸ However, the legal decision - made by the country's Court of Cassation – was not sudden; rather, it represented the culmination of a years-long back-and-forth between the Jordanian Brotherhood and the government. In a January 2013 interview with *The Atlantic*, Jordan's king, Abdullah II, referred to the MBG as a "wolf in sheep's clothing." Although the MBG had made public overtures suggesting its willingness to comply with the established *status quo* – including renouncing ties to the global Muslim Brotherhood organization, secularizing its slogan, and engaging in internal debates about the acceptability of a "civil state" model²¹ – none of these steps prompted the government to adopt a more permissive attitude. Beginning in 2014, the government launched an anti-Brotherhood campaign that involved taking over various social charities and the removal of Brotherhood-aligned sheikhs from the traditional roles they held in mosques.²² The government prevented the MBG from holding internal elections in March 2016 (a right given only to officially recognized groups) and shut down the MBG headquarters that April.²³

Explanations for the Crown's focus on the MBG, effectively legislating it out of legal existence, are fundamentally twofold; poor standing with King Abdullah II, and declining public relevance. As Hana Jaber, a former Senior Fellow with the Arab Reform Initiative, opined for the *Fondation pour la Recherche Stratégique*, Adullah II's reign has been marked by "hard, ultraliberal policies which increased inequalities and after a few years led to an unrestrained business culture." Anything that conflicted with this vision (including the Brotherhood) was judged "as obsolete and jarring with his vision of modernity." Also worthy of note are a series of incendiary comments leveled by senior members of the MBG condemning the Jordanian government and its foreign alliances, including condemnation of the UAE, an important regional ally for Amman, ²⁵ and praise for the radical Hamas movement in the Palestinian Territories. ²⁶

At the same time, the MBG had lost footing among the Jordanian public in recent years. In 2018, for instance, Muslim Brotherhood-supported groups were defeated in the elections at the flagship Jordan University.²⁷ The group also lost control of the main teachers' union, and, after 26 years lost its dominance of the Engineers Union.²⁸

Salafi jihadism

The Muslim Brotherhood has played a pivotal role in the dissemination and acceptance of Salafi-*jihadi* messaging, especially among younger Jordanian citizens. Outbreaks of violence between Israel and the Palestinians, particularly in the Gaza Strip, and the wars in Iraq, Syria and Afghanistan, have all served to strengthen Salafi sentiment in Jordan.

The ebb and flow of *jihadist* activity in Iraq profoundly affected Islamist organizations in Jordan. The 2006 killing of Abu Musab al-Zarqawi and coalition successes against al-Qaeda (which were aided by Jordan) created fissures in the Jordanian *jihadist* movement. The resulting product was a more "pragmatic" wing of the movement, led by the prominent Salafi cleric Abu Muhammad al-Maqdisi. Al-Maqdisi has consistently criticized the school of thought epitomized by al-Zarqawi (and more recently by Abu Bakr Al-Baghdadi's ISIS), which sanctions intra-Muslim conflict due to ideological and political differences. Al-Maqdisi did not change the principles of *takfir*. However, he made the case against *jihadist* attacks

inside Jordan, revising his own views about the permissibility of collateral casualties among Muslims.²⁹ Another prominent figure in the Jordanian scene is Abu Qatada, who has for many years been considered a spiritual leader of a European Salafi-*jihadi* group. In August 2017, Abu Qatada said on a TV program:

Our rivals accept only extermination – it's either us or them. If we raise and adopt the true banner of Islam – rather than the forged version of Islam in which the Muslims surrender to non-Muslims – we will be upholding Islam of glory and of an Islamic state, an Islam that implements the noble prophecies about the dominance of the banner of the Muslims in the world, about Islam raiding each and every home, about Islam invading Rome... This would be the glorious Islam. If we accept and believe in that [true] version of Islam, there can only be one outcome: confrontation.³⁰

Both al-Maqdisi and Abu Qatada fell out of favor with radical groups following the rise of the Islamic State. However, both remain influential and live freely in Jordan after years of sporadic incarceration, disseminating messages and communicating with their followers via social media (primarily Telegram) on a near-daily basis.³¹

Many Jordanians have joined *jihadi* groups in Iraq and Syria, such as al-Qaeda and its affiliate Jabhat Fath Al-Sham (formerly Jabhat Al-Nusra), or the Islamic State. The most recent available publicly figures from the International Centre for the Study of Radicalisation and Political Violence, published in 2018, estimated that between 3,000-3,950 Jordanian nationals had left Jordan to join the Islamic State, and only 250 had returned. Similar numbers are corroborated by a senior Jordanian security official.³² However, as one October 2019 article in *Small Wars* notes, Jordan's process of managing the flow of returning foreign fighters is incredibly opaque. While Amman has "touted" its effectiveness in addressing the issue, only the most basic information about detained returnees, such as length of prison sentences, is released. Thus, estimates of how many *jihadists* have in actuality returned to Jordan can only reasonably phrased as "more than 250."³³

ISLAMISM AND SOCIETY

Strict Islamic codes enjoy popular support among both the country's Trans-Jordanian and Palestinian people. In recent years, Islamic dress – particularly for women – has become more ubiquitous. Islamic bookstores selling radical tracts can now be found near almost any mosque in Amman. Polls have found widespread support in Jordan for the enactment of *sharia* law; a March 2019 study by Rice University's Baker Institute reveals that approximately 75 percent of people surveyed "expressed support for a constitution that emphasizes *sharia* law in some capacity." What's more, "approximately 90 percent of Jordanians expressed support for a legal system that maintains the importance of Islamic law." It is important to note, however, that support for Islamic law does not translate into support for leaders of Islam influencing state politics. The same survey asked respondents whether or not Jordan would be better off if clerics of Islam could influence government decisions or elections. "Between 70 and 85 percent of respondents opposed clerics interfering in electoral politics... and nearly 80 percent also opposed the use of mosques for campaigning." What's more, "[s]light majorities also felt that it would be harmful for religious leaders to influence government decisions."

Overall support for Salafi-*jihadi* groups appears to be declining. This is true both in the case of IS, as already demonstrated, as well as in the case of al-Qaeda, which in 2014 was supported by only 13 percent of the population.³⁶ In a series of surveys conducted three times between 2015 and 2017, 79-86 percent answered that they considered IS a terrorist organization and a national security threat.³⁷ (More recent

polling is not publicly available at present). Nevertheless, Salafi-*jihadi* attitudes have multiple outlets, including popular mosques not under the regime's supervision and bookstands that propagate a radical, exclusionary religious worldview, as well as the many websites of global *jihadist* groups.

ISLAMISM AND THE STATE

Per Chapter 1, Article 2 of the Constitution of Jordan, Islam is the official religion of the state.³⁵ What's more, in an October 2016 speech titled "Rule of Law and Civil State," King Abdullah II highlighted publicly that "[i]n a civil state, religion is a key contributor to the value system and social norms." However, in the same speech, King Abdullah highlighted his (and, by extension, the state's) approach to governance and Islam when he said "we will not allow anyone to manipulate religion to serve political interests or gains for a specific faction."

In practice, this has meant the propagation of a "state sanctioned" brand of Islam. This takes the form of the "Amman Message," a philosophy within Islamic thought dictated in a sermon by King Abdullah II on the eve of Ramadan in 2004. The Amman Message revolves around three central "points": 1) that all *Mathhabs* (legal schools) of Sunnia, Shi'a, and Ibadhi Islam are legitimate, that 2) *takfir* (declarations of apostasy) between Muslims were forbidden, and 3) standardizing the subjective and objective requirements to issue, meet, and violate a *fatwa* (a ruling issued by a religious authority). Since its rollout in 2005, the Amman Message has been endorsed in various capacities by over 550 secular and Islamic government officials from 82 different countries, according to Jordanian government sources.

The Amman Message has provided the Crown with significant latitude in its relationship with Islamic groups. By using the legal measures afforded to it, the regime of Abdullah II and the government of Jordan are able to dictate which Islamist groups are permissible or impermissible based on the parameters set forth in the Amman Message, which authorities have wielded to great effect.

In an anonymous interview with Scott Williamson, the researcher of the aforementioned Baker Institute study, one Jordanian described his country's Grand Mufti as more afraid of King Abdullah II than he is of God.⁴² This anecdote, as well as the state's selectively permissive dynamic with Muslim Brother-hood-aligned groups, demonstrates a larger trend within the government's relationship with Islam. As of 2014, Jordan was "demanding that preachers refrain from any speech against King Abdullah II and the royal family, slander against leaders of neighboring Arab states, incitement against the United States and Europe, and sectarianism and support for jihad and extremist thought." It also began providing a suggested list of acceptable Friday sermon topics, which were then made mandatory two years later, in 2016. Those religious figures who comply with state standards are provided a salary, invitations to workshops, and travel assistance for pilgrimage; all paid for by the government. ⁴³ By contrast, Zaki Bani Irshaid, a prominent member of the MBG, was sentenced to 18 months in prison in 2015 after making Facebook posts deemed harmful to Jordan's relationship with the UAE.⁴⁴

The Jordanian government has also partnered with prominent *imams* in the pursuit of a policy agenda that might overlap with Islam. In 2002, the government formed the Higher Population Council (HPC), which oversees the country's family planning-related programs. When the HPC published its 2005 Contraceptive Security Strategy, the Ministry of Awqaf was one of the three central coordinating bodies for the plan's implementation.⁴⁵ In February 2017, the Crown recommended that parliament repeal Article 308 of the national penal code, which allowed rapists to avoid punishment if they married their victims. Those offices worked with activists and religious leaders to pressure parliament in this effort. The article was repealed in April of that year.⁴⁶

Jordan has been a member of the U.S.-led coalition to battle IS since 2014. In retaliation for the execution of Mu'ath Safi Yousef al-Kaseasbeh, who was captured by the Islamic State in December 2014 and immolated on camera in January 2015, anti-ISIS protests swept the country and were attended by the

country's matriarch, Queen Rania. In response, officials claimed the country was "upping the ante" against the terror group with "dozens" of air strikes against IS targets.⁴⁷

March 2016 saw the first incident of Jordan's General Intelligence Department (GID) coming into direct domestic confrontation with the Islamic State during a raid in Irbid. Seven ISIS members, as well as one state security officer, were killed in the fighting. Prior to the incident, 13 people linked to the cell were detained in earlier raids.⁴⁸ In December 2016, 10 people were killed and 34 others were wounded in an attack by Islamic State-affiliated gunman at a tourist destination in Karak.⁴⁹ In August 2018, Jordanian security forces killed "several" ISIS fighters at its border with Syria.⁵⁰ Two weeks later, four state security officers were killed in an explosion triggered by three people subscribing the Islamic State ideology.⁵¹

The issue of fighters returning to Jordan returning home after the fall of the ISIS *caliphate* is especially pressing, given the proximity of the Kingdom to both Syria and Iraq. As already stated, at least 250 Jordanians are known to have left the battlefields in Iraq and Syria and returned home. Official government policy states that any returning fighters will be sentenced to prison and must enter deradicalization and reintegration programs before they can reenter society.⁵² Researchers at George Washington University's Program on Extremism found, through a series of anonymous semi-structured interviews, that much of Jordan's state deradicalization program is jointly managed by the GID and the Community Peace Center (CPC), an extension of the country's Public Security Department and Ministry of Interior.⁵³ This assessment was reinforced by Dr. Saud Al-Sharafat, a former Brigadier General of the GID, who elaborated that returning fighters from Syria will "remain captive to the secretive and sensitive" GID, and that dealing with those "terrorists" and their families is perceived to be "entirely a security and military matter, not a humanitarian one" by Jordanian authorities.⁵⁴

ENDNOTES

- 1. See Shmuel Bar, "The Muslim Brotherhood in Jordan," Moshe Dayan Center for Middle Eastern and African Studies Data and Analysis, June 1998, http://www.dayan.tau.ac.il/d&a-jordan-bar.pdf.
- 2. "Muslim Brotherhood in Jordan," Counter Extremism Project, n.d., https://www.counterextremism.com/content/muslim-brotherhood-jordan
- 3. These were widely referred to and named in Ibrahim Gharaybah, *Jamaat Al-Ikhwan Al-Muslimin fi-l-Urdun 1946-1996* (Amman: Markaz al-Urdun al-Jadid lil-Dirasat: Dar Sindibad lil-Nashr, 1997), 169-185; Quintan Wiktorowicz, *The Management of Islamic Activism* (State University of New York Press, 2001), 83-92
- 4. Colin Powers, "Run the country like a business? The economics of Jordan's Islamic action front," *Critical Research on Religion*, Vol. 7 (1) 2019. p. 42. https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1177/2050303218823244
- 5. "Islamic Action Front wins 15 seats, making it the largest bloc in Jordan parliament," *al-Bawaba*, September 23, 2016, https://www.albawaba.com/news/islamic-action-front-wins-15-seats-making-it-largest-bloc-jordan-parliament-885880
- 6. Kirk H. Sowell, "Takeaways From Jordan's Elections," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. September 30, 2016, https://carnegieendowment.org/sada/64749
- Sarah Timreck, "The Islamist Spectrum Jordan's Mosaic," Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars. December 13, 2017, https://www.wilsoncenter.org/article/the-islamist-spectrum-jordans-mosaic
- 8. Bar, "The Muslim Brotherhood in Jordan," 50-52.
- 9. Mohammad Ersan, "Jordan court affirms Muslim Brotherhood 'does not exist' in latest twist over rival groups," *Middle East Eye*, July 23, 2020, https://www.middleeasteye.net/news/jordan-muslim-brotherhood-dissolution-ruling-king-abdullah-arab-spring?fbclid=IwAR1Q16ll-6b613I2YjN5b37al8gAdb1z7oxUgRX67X9UFBnhFCpeh2HT8gs4

- 10. "The Jordanian Brotherhood officially decides to end its boycott on the US," *Quds Press*, January 22, 2017, http://www.qudspress.com/index.php?page=show&id=27780.
- 11. Mohammed Kheir al-Rawashida, "Islamic Movement in Jordan Unveils Political Credentials," *Asharq Al-Awsat* (London), June 18, 2019, https://aawsat.com/english/home/article/1772576/islamic-movement-jordan-unveils-political-credentials
- 12. Larbi Sadiki, "Jordan: Arab Spring Washout?" *Al-Jazeera* (Doha), January 12, 2013, http://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/opinion/2013/01/201319134753750165.html
- 13. Sowell, "Takeaways From Jordan's Elections."
- 14. Taylor Luck, "Former Brotherhood leader faces disciplinary measures," *Jordan Times*, June 7, 2014, http://www.jordantimes.com/news/local/former-brotherhood-leader-faces-disciplinary-measures
- 15. Tareq Alnaimat, "The Continued Fragmentation of the Jordanian Brotherhood," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, October 18, 2018, https://carnegieendowment.org/sada/77531
- 16. "Abdul Majid Thuneibat," Counter Extremism Project, n.d., https://www.counterextremism.com/extremists/abdul-majid-thuneibat
- 17. "Muslim Brotherhoood in Jordan," Counter Extremism Project.
- 18. Jeffrey Goldberg, "The Modern King in the Arab Spring," *The Atlantic*, April 2013, https://www.theatlantic.com/magazine/archive/2013/04/monarch-in-the-middle/309270/
- 19. Taylor Luck, "Reinvention of Jordan's Muslim Brotherhood involves women and Christians," *Washington Post*, September 20, 2016, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/middle_east/a-rebranded-muslim-brotherhood-attempts-a-comeback-in-jordan/2016/09/19/b9be80a6-7deb-11e6-ad0e-ab0d12c779b1 story.html
- 20. Fathi Khattab, "Restructuring the Jordanian MB to accompany the concept of 'civil state," *Al-Ghad*, October 30, 2017, <a href="http://www.alghad.tv/%D8%A5%D8%B9%D8%A7%D8%AF%D8%A9-%D9%87%D9%8A%D9%83%D9%84%D8%A9-%D8%A5%D8%AE%D9%88%D8%A7%D9%86-%D8%A7%D9%84%D8%A3%D8%B1%D8%AF%D9%86-%D9%84%D9%85%D9%88%D8%A7%D9%83%D8%A8%D8%A9-%D9%85%D9%81/
- 21. Tareq Al Naimat, "The Jordanian regime and the Muslim Brotherhood: a tug of war," Woodrow Wilson Center *Viewpoints* no. 58 (July 2014), https://www.wilsoncenter.org/sites/default/files/jordanian regime muslim brotherhood tug of war.pdf.
- 22. "Muslim Brotherhoood in Jordan," Counter Extremism Project.
- 23. Hana Jaber, *The Jordanian Muslim Brotherhood Movement: from Pillar of Monarchy to Enemy of the State*, Fondation Pour la Recherche Stratégique, July 17, 2017, <a href="https://www.frstrategie.org/en/programs/observatoire-du-monde-arabo-musulman-et-du-sahel/jordanian-muslim-brotherhood-movement-pillar-monarchy-enemy-state-2017?fbclid=I-wAR0I2awDtnwavDLeIAL1JYKMGpguoUuXB7KMT2lNOylPID6EgFENs7282hE
- 24. Rana F. Sweis, "Jordan Gives Prison Term for Criticism on Facebook," *New York Times*, February 15, 2015, https://www.nytimes.com/2015/02/16/world/middleeast/jordan-sentences-muslim-brotherhood-leader-for-facebook-post.html
- 25. Suleiman Al-Khaildi, "Jordanian stage pro-Gaza rally near Israeli embassy," Reuters, July 20, 2014, http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/07/20/us-palestinian-israel-jordan-idUSKBN0F-P0UY20140720.
- 26. Sean Yom and Wael Al-Khatib, "Islamists are losing support in Jordan," *Washington Post*, May 17, 2018, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/monkey-cage/wp/2018/05/17/islamists-are-losing-support-in-jordan/?utm term=.3a462fd85339.
- 27. Daoud Kuttab, "Jordan's Muslim Brotherhood loses control of powerful union after 26 years," *Arab News*, May 6, 2018. http://www.arabnews.com/node/1297276/middle-east
- 28. See al-Maqdisi's website, http://www.tawhed.ws/, and the subsequent debate with other jihadi authorities such as Ma'asari. For a summary of these debates, see Joas Wagemakers, "Re-

- flections on Maqdisi's Arrest," *Jihadica*, October 2, 2010, http://www.jihadica.com/reflections-on-al-maqdisis-arrest/.
- 29. "Salafi Jordanian Cleric Abu Qatada Al-Filastini: True Islam Leads to Raiding Rome and Confrontation," Middle East Media Research Institute, August 12, 2017, https://www.memri.org/tv/salafi-jordanian-cleric-abu-qatada-true-islam-means-confrontation/transcript.
- 30. Cole Bunzel, "Abu Qatada al-Filastini: 'I am not a Jihadi, or a Salafi," *Jihadica*, October 26, 2018. http://www.jihadica.com/abu-qatada-al-filastini-i-am-not-a-jihadi-or-a-salafi/
- 31. Saud Al-Sharafat, "Assessing Jordan's National Strategyto Combat Violent Extremism," Washington Institute for Near East Policy *Fikra Forum*. August 10, 2018, https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/fikraforum/view/assessing-jordans-national-strategy-to-combat-violent-extremism
- 32. Scott Williamson, "Separating Islam From Politics But Not the State: Implications for Religious Authority in Jordan, Baker Institute, March 2019, https://www.bakerinstitute.org/media/files/files/a65139aa/cme-pub-luce-williamson-030719.pdf
- 33. Alia Awadallah, "Transparency Needed: The Prosecution, Detention, and Deradicalization of Foreign Fighters," *Small Wars Journal*, October 1, 2019, https://smallwarsjournal.com/jrnl/art/transparency-needed-prosecution-detention-and-deradicalization-foreign-fighters
- 34. Williamson, Separating Islam From Politics But Not the State.
- 35. Jacob Poushter, "Support for al Qaeda was low before (and after) Osama bin Laden's death," Pew Research Center, May 12 2014. http://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2014/05/02/sup-port-for-al-qaeda-was-low-before-and-after-osama-bin-ladens-death/
- 36. "Survey of Jordanian Public Opinion, National Poll #15," Center for Insights in Survey Research (CISR), May 22-25, 2017, http://www.iri.org/sites/default/files/2017-7-12_jordan_poll_slides.pdf
- 37. Hashemite Kingdom of Jordan, *Constitution of the Hashemite Kingdom of Jordan*, n.d., https://www.refworld.org/docid/3ae6b53310.html
- 38. Hashemite Kingdom of Jordan, Office of King Abdullah II, *Rule of Law and Civil State*. By Abdullah II Ibn Al-Hussein. October 16, 2016. Accessed August 2, 2020. https://kingabdullah.jo/en/discussion-papers/rule-law-and-civil-state.
- 39. Hashemite Kingdom of Jordan. Office of King Abdullah II, *Rule of Law and Civil State*, October 16, 2016, https://kingabdullah.jo/en/discussion-papers/rule-law-and-civil-state.
- 40. "The Three Points of the Amman Message V.1," n.d., https://ammanmessage.com/the-three-points-of-the-amman-message-v-1/
- 41. Hashemite Kingdom in Jordan, *The Amman Message*, n.d., https://ammanmessage.com/grand-list-of-endorsements-of-the-amman-message-and-its-three-points/
- 42. Williamson, Separating Islam From Politics But Not the State.
- 43. William Booth and Taylor Luck, "To counter rise of Islamic State, Jordan imposes rules on Muslim clerics," *Washington Post*, November 9, 2014, <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/middle_east/to-counter-rise-of-the-islamic-state-jordan-imposes-rules-on-muslim-clerics/2014/11/09/4d5fce22-5937-11e4-bd61-346aee66ba29_story.html?tid=ss_tw&utm_term=_db4ce00caa06; Jacob Burns, "Dictating sermons by SMS, Jordan hopes to clamp down on 'extremism'" *Middle East Eye*, April 28, 2017, https://www.middleeasteye.net/news/dictat-ing-sermons-sms-jordan-hopes-clamp-down-extremism
- 44. "Jordan: 18 Months for Criticizing UAE," Human Rights Watch, February 15, 2015, https://www.hrw.org/news/2015/02/19/jordan-18-months-criticizing-uae
- 45. Hashemite Kingdom of Jordan, Higher Population Council General Secretariat, *Contraceptive Security Strategy*, November 2005, https://www.rhsupplies.org/uploads/tx_rhscpublications/DOC48.pdf
- 46. Zena Tahhan, "'Historic day' as Jordanian parliament repeals rape law," *Al-Jazeera* (Doha), August 1, 2017, https://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/features/2017/08/day-jordanian-parliament-repeals-rape-law-170801103929836.html

Jordan

- 47. "Islamic State Crisis: Thousands rally in Jordan," *BBC*, February 6, 2015, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-31158919
- 48. "Jordan Raid: Eight killed in Irbid as forces 'foil IS plot," *BBC*, March 2, 2016, https://www.bbc.com/news/magazine-35701841
- 49. Maria Abi-Habib, "Islamic State Claims Responsibility for Jordan Attack," *Wall Street Journal*, December 20, 2016, https://www.wsj.com/articles/islamic-state-claims-responsibility-for-jordan-attack-1482239654
- 50. "Jordan army says several ISIL fighters killed in border clashes," *Al-Jazeera* (Doha), August 2, 2018, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2018/08/jordan-army-isil-fighters-killed-border-clashes-180802135231069.html
- 51. "Jordan: Four security officers killed after storming building," *Al-Jazeera* (Doha), August 13, 2018, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2018/08/jordan-4-security-officers-killed-storming-building-180812080610180.html
- 52. Adam Hoffman and Marta Furlan, *Challenges Posed by Returning Foreign Fighters*, George Washington University Program on Extremism, March 2020, https://extremism.gwu.edu/sites/g/files/zaxdzs2191/f/Challenges%20Posed%20by%20Returning%20Foreign%20Fighters.pdf.
- 53. Mohammed Abu Dalhoum, , Duran Delgadillo, Hamza Elanfassi, and Shannon Walker, "Deradicalization of Returnees to Jordan and Morocco: Limitations, Strengths, and Lessons for the Region," George Washington University Program on Extremism, May 2020, https://cpb-us-e1.wpmucdn.com/blogs.gwu.edu/dist/6/1613/files/2020/05/Deradicalization-of-Returnees-to-Jordan-and-Morocco.pdf
- 54. Saud Al-Sharafat, "How Jordan Can Deal with Jordanian ISIS Fighters Still in Syria," Washington Institute for Near East Policy *Fikra Forum*, August 9, 2019, https://www.washington-institute.org/fikraforum/view/How-Jordan-Can-Deal-with-Jordanian-ISIS-Fighters-Still-in-Syria.